
CREWKERNE TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the AMENITIES COMMITTEE held in the Council Chamber, 
Town Hall, Crewkerne on Monday 11 September 2017 at 7.25 p.m.

PRESENT:
Cllrs. Mrs R. Jackson (Chairman), Mrs S. Allman, P. Bradly, B. Hodgson,

Miss K. Pritchard, Mrs A. Singleton, Mrs A. Stuart, N. Sturtivant and D. Wakeman.
In attendance:

Town Clerk Mr P. Davidson, Deputy Clerk Ms L. Gowers, 1 member of the press and 6 members of the public.
14
TO NOTE APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

17/18


Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs. M. Best (personal), Mrs K. Head (personal) and R. Pailthorpe (personal).
15
OPEN FORUM
17/18

· A resident expressed his support to the proposed improvements to the Henhayes Lane entrance to Henhayes and made a number of detailed suggestions for this area.  He also noted that the Council proposed to purchase replacement seats for the front of the Town Hall and emphasised the importance of improved lighting in this area.
· Regarding the proposal to improve the Henhayes Lane entrance to Henhayes, a resident suggested that any changes to the entrance should avoid making the entrance too easily accessible to bikes.  Regarding the proposed purchase of replacement seats for the front of the Town Hall, the same resident questioned whether the existing seats were repairable.

· A member of the Severalls bowls club expressed his objection to any change of use of the tennis courts at Severalls, noting potential security and safety issues which could result.  He expressed the view that usage of the courts had actually increased of late and that grant funding should be pursued from the Lawn Tennis Association (LTA) to support the renovation of the courts.
16
TO CONFIRM THE MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING 

17/18


It was AGREED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Amenities Committee held on 
Monday 10 July 2017 be APPROVED.
17
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
17/18


The following Councillors declared a personal interest in agenda item 6 (rents and hire charges):

Cllr. Best (member of CUDOS and Director of Crewkerne Leisure Management (CLM))
Cllr. Hodgson (member of CUDOS)

Cllr. Mrs Jackson (Director of CLM)

Cllr. Sturtivant (Aqua Centre Manager)

Cllr. Mrs Singleton (Director of CLM and of Crewkerne Sports & Youth Activities Ltd)

Cllr. Miss Pritchard declared a personal interest in agenda item 13 (Severalls tennis courts).
18
PROJECTS AND WORKS REPORTS
17/18
To receive the September 2017 report
The Chairman and the Clerk summarised the status of the topics in the Project and Works report.  Key points of note were:
· GRC: regarding the poor ventilation in the main hall, a contractor was due to visit the GRC imminently to make an assessment.
· Town Hall: the works to the front face of the Town Hall were now complete with the exception of the task of fitting two new corner stone finials.  This was due to take place imminently, after which the scaffolding would be removed.
· Aqua Centre roof condensation: the surveyor had now inspected the roof void area above the main entrance and above the kitchen area.  His assessment had concluded that the complex nature of the roofing structure meant that there was no straightforward solution to the condensation issue.  Replacement of the entire roof would be an extremely expensive and disruptive operation and was therefore probably impractical.  Realistically therefore, the way forward lay in managing the condensation problem.  To this end, a building contractor was to assess how best to deal with the issue of condensation in the kitchen area, by diverting the condensed water appropriately.  Similarly, for the roof void area above the main entrance, a transparent panel was to be installed, to allow the condensation problems to be visible and hence better understood.
· Aqua Centre fire doors: installation was now complete with the outstanding snagging issues addressed.

· Aqua Centre issue of water under the floor: a leak had been identified in the gents toilet area and a contractor had been instructed to rectify this.  In addition, the underfloor section in the café area had now been sealed and contractors had been instructed to fit the necessary air vents and to re-lay the floor and floor covering.

· Vandalism at Henhayes playground: the Chairman reported that a quotation had been obtained for the installation of floodlighting in the playground.  Unsurprisingly, this was an expensive option.  Since the problem of vandalism had subsided, the Chairman recommended that no action be taken at the present time.

· Fire-damaged tree at Barn Street recreation ground: the Clerk reported that, as a result of the latest regular inspection by the arborist, some cable bracing was required for the tree and this work was anticipated to be carried out shortly.  The Chairman pointed out that, in the longer term, as this tree aged, it would eventually need to be felled.  Given this, she recommended that a new beech tree be planted in the recreation ground.  Councillors endorsed this recommendation.
19
RENTS AND HIRE CHARGES
17/18
To consider the draft proposals in readiness for the forthcoming budget deliberations
Cllr. Bradly commented that South Somerset District Council (SSDC) were taking a more commercial stance to the revenue potential of building assets and recommended that Crewkerne Town Council should adopt a similar approach.  Cllr. Hodgson countered that the Town Council was fundamentally not a commercial organisation and could not therefore be compared with commercial organisations.  Councillors agreed that this topic should be the subject of a future review.

Regarding the draft list of rents and hire charges for 2018/19, the Clerk advised that this had been drafted taking due account of the average rate of inflation for the preceding 12 months, as measured by taking the average of CPI and RPI.  

One minor amendment to the list was recommended, by rounding up the rental charge for the Victoria Hall.  In addition, it was recommended that a decision on the fees for the hire of the tennis courts should be postponed, pending a further more detailed review of the potential future use of the courts.
After discussions it was AGREED to recommend to Full Council the draft proposals for the rents and hire charges, subject to the minor amendments noted above.

20
TOWN HALL NOTICE BOARD
17/18
To consider the purchase of a replacement notice board for the Town Hall
It was noted that the existing notice board was in a poor state of repair.  After discussion, it was AGREED to purchase a single bay 6 X A4 notice board constructed from man-made timber from Greenbarnes Ltd, at the quoted cost of £875.37 (+ VAT).
21
TOWN HALL SEATS
17/18
To consider the purchase of replacement seats for the front of the Town Hall
It was noted that the two seats at the front of the Town Hall had been in a poor condition and, upon removal to make way for the scaffolding, had subsequently been scrapped because of their very poor state.

Cllr. Sturtivant suggested that, as a possible alternative to conventional wooden seats, the possibility of using fold-up seats should be investigated.  It was therefore agreed to defer this agenda item, pending investigation into the options for fold-up seats.  The Clerk was asked to ensure that any option for a fold-up seat was discussed with the SSDC Conservation officer.
22
REPAIRS TO UPPER LEVEL PATH AT HAPPY VALLEY
17/18
To consider authorisation of the remedial work required to the upper level path at

Happy Valley
It was noted that the authorisation from Natural England to undertake the remedial works to the upper level path at Happy Valley carried with it the stipulation that the works were required to be overseen by an ecological specialist, to ensure the welfare of the badgers resident in this area.

Councillors reviewed the quotations presented and, after discussion, it was AGREED to approve A. A. Pike Construction to undertake the necessary groundworks, at the quoted day rate of £720 (+ VAT) and with materials charged at cost plus 10%.  It was also AGREED to approve Blackdown Environmental to undertake the role of Ecological Clerk of Works at their quoted day rate of £427 (+ VAT).
The Clerk advised that the remedial works were expected to require between 3 and 5 working days, dependent upon problems encountered as the work progressed.  Councillors recognised that there was therefore a risk that the overall cost could exceed the threshold over which three quotations were required as stipulated by the Council’s Financial Regulations.  It was therefore AGREED that, should the overall cost exceed £3,000, the requirement of the Financial Regulations for three quotations could, on this occasion, be waived.
23
IMPROVEMENTS TO THE HENHAYES LANE ENTRANCE TO HENHAYES
17/18
To consider the proposal to remove the old gate and to install offset railings at the

Henhayes Lane entrance to the Henhayes recreation area

After discussion, it was AGREED to approve the purchase of a set of offset guard railings for the Henhayes Lane entrance to Henhayes, at a cost of £443 (+ VAT).
It was also AGREED to approve A. A. Pike Construction to remove the old gate, install the railings and pave the entrance using the Council’s existing stock of paving bricks, at the quoted cost of £2,140 (+ VAT).
24
STORAGE CONTAINER FOR HENHAYES
17/18
To consider the purchase of a storage container for use on Henhayes for the storage

of equipment by the football and cricket clubs
The Chairman proposed that this agenda item be withdrawn.  From further discussions with the Clerk, it was recommended that grant funding opportunities should be explored.  It was likely that such funding opportunities would not be available to the Town Council but should be available to the sports clubs.  The Deputy Clerk could work with the clubs to assist them in seeking funding.
The Chairman also recommended that the storage requirements of the football club could be addressed in the short term, by temporarily relocating some of the cricket club’s equipment from the Council’s storage container and storing it in the West Street store, to make room in the shipping container for the football club’s equipment.

Councillors agreed that it was appropriate to withdraw this agenda item and endorsed the approach proposed by the Chairman.
25
CHRISTMAS LIGHTS
17/18
To consider the quotations received for installation of the Christmas lights.
Councillors considered the three quotations obtained for installation of the Council’s Christmas lights.  After discussion, it was AGREED to approve Encore Electrical to carry out the installation and de-rigging of the Christmas lights together with support to the lighting up event, in accordance with their quotation and at the quoted cost of £3,495 (+ VAT) and a call-out charge of £70 per hour for the first hour and £50 per hour thereafter.
26
FUTURE USE OF THE TENNIS COURTS AT SEVERALLS
17/18
To receive a report from Cllr. Bradly on future use of the tennis courts at Severalls and to note the correspondence received

Councillors thanked Cllr. Bradly for his report and noted the correspondence received from residents.  The Chairman also thanked the Severalls bowls club for their constructive comments.  After discussion, it was agreed that funding opportunities from the LTA should be pursued.  The Deputy Clerk advised that there was an LTA roadshow in the near future which would be useful to attend.  It was also agreed that the Deputy Clerk should liaise closely with the tennis coach who used the courts.  
Cllr. Bradly emphasised the importance of working closely with the Severalls bowls club and in response Mr Rawe of the bowls club kindly offered to provide his support.
27
SEAT AT BINCOMBE
17/18
To consider the request for a seat to be placed on Bincombe Beeches
A request had been received to donate a seat, to be placed on Bincombe in memory of a local couple who were now deceased.  It was AGREED to approve this request.
28
TO RECEIVE SUB-COMMITTEE MINUTES AND WORKING GROUP NOTES
17/18


a)
Bincombe Management Committee meeting held on 5 September 2017
Noted.  Councillors thanked Cllr. Miss Pritchard for her recent note on the informal consultation exercise that she had undertaken on the day of the Bincombe Fayre.
b)
Aqua Centre Bi-monthly meeting held on 4 September 2017


Noted.  
29
TO RECEIVE ANY MATTERS OF REPORT

17/18


None
30
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

17/18

Monday 13 November 2017 after the Planning and Highways Committee meeting.
The meeting closed at 8.49 p.m.
Signed: …………………..
Dated: ……………………
am11Sept2017
AM - 4 -

